Appendix 2


	Unconfirmed


MINUTES of the JOINT SCRUTINY WORKING PARTY - STRATEGIC TECHNOLOGICAL PARTNERSHIP/CUSTOMER SERVICE DIRECT held on 20 June 2008 in the Council Chamber, Mid Suffolk District Council, Needham Market

Present:

Joint Scrutiny Working Party (JSWP) Members:

Mid Suffolk District Council (MSDC): Councillors Derrick Haley, Derek Osborne and Martin Redbond.

Suffolk County Council (SCC): Councillors Sandy Martin, John Klaschka and Anne Whybrow.

Officers:

Steven Joyce,  (substitute for MSDC’s Client Manager)

Geoff Dobson, Head of Strategic Finance, SCC (substitute for SCC’s Director of Resource Management)

Susan Millington, Committee Administrator, SCC

Brian Boast, Scrutiny Officer, SCC

Chris Burton, Client Director, Customer Service Direct (CSD)

Jenny Dines, Employee Relations Manager, CSD (for Agenda Items 1-3)

1. Apologies for Absence

There were no apologies for absence.

2. Confirmation of Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 10 April 2008, were approved as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.

3. Staff Turnover

The JSWP considered a report on staff turnover.  The objective of the scrutiny was to consider if staff turnover was affecting CSD’s ability to deliver against the business case for (a) MSDC and (b) SCC.

The Client Director for CSD advised the JSWP that staff turnover did not have an impact on CSD reaching its business objectives.

JSWP members noted that the report did not provide information on the reasons why staff had left.  The Client Director for CSD informed the JSWP that percentage figures on make-up of leavers was kept and could be provided.  The Employee Relations Manager for CSD added that exit interviews would be carried out within the department prior to a staff member’s departure and reasons for their leaving would be recorded onto the system, however this information was not currently analysed.

The Employee Relations Manager confirmed that ‘leavers’ included those who had migrated between CSD and other local councils and that this data could be provided.

Decision: The Joint Scrutiny Working Party agreed to:

i) note the report;

ii) request further information on:

a) the reasons why staff had left; and 

b) data on migration from CSD to other local councils.

Reason for decision:  The JSWP considered that this information would enable it to effectively scrutinise staff turnover in order to establish if it had an impact on services provided by CSD.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

4.
Project Update

The Head of Strategic Finance, SCC presented this item on behalf of both Councils.  The presentation included the following updates:

a) Key Events

There had been a loss of email services for some staff due to an overload in the system.  CSD took emergency action and was able to resume services within 3 days.  The server now had improved capacity, however, there was a continuing problem with the way staff managed their emails.

Web promotion days, which had taken place in April, had proven successful.  The objective of these events had been to encourage members of the public to use online facilities.

The Integrated Business System had been successfully upgraded.

The HR service improvement plans were now in place.  

The accounts for MSDC and SCC had now been closed and were ready for auditing.  The accounts would come back to the respective councils together with the auditor’s report.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

b) Project Matrix

Intensive development of Project Matrix had started last year and involved moving from the existing version of Oracle to the latest version.  This would bring more functionality and enable staff to use different reporting techniques.

Due to experiencing problems with the migration of general ledger accounts and standing data on bank details and suppliers the switch over to the new system had been deferred from July 2008 and that this was now likely to take place at the beginning of August 2008.  The delay would not have an effect on performance.  There was currently an Oracle consultant working to solve the problem.

The JSWP was advised that SCC’s Resources, Finance and Performance Scrutiny Committee was scheduled to receive a report on the new system at its next meeting and that this information might be of interest to the JSWP.

c) ICT Capital Programme

The replacement of the email infrastructure was due to take place in January 2009.  The new infrastructure would allow staff to access their email accounts via the web and would be cheaper than the current dial up facility.  A pilot involving 340 people had successfully taken place.  

Discussions on ensuring that there was sound business continuity were ongoing and options were still being looked at.

d) Local Government Review

The Head of Strategic Finance advised that the Boundary Committee was due to publish its proposals on 7 July 2008.  He also advised that there was a need to complete financial pro-formas by 8 September 2008.

The Head of Strategic Finance, SCC tabled information on the business critical measures from November 2007 to April 2008.   He advised that SCC’s invoice payments were not as good as they should be however, Project Matrix would improve this.

The JSWP was advised that 85% of MSDC’s invoices were paid within 30 days.

Decision: The Joint Scrutiny Working Party agreed:

i) to note the information provided;

ii) request further information be provided to the JSWP on Project Matrix.

Reason for decision:  The JSWP wished to fully understand the background and functionality of Project Matrix.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

4. Updating Forward Work Programme And Review Of Meeting

The JSWP considered the Forward Work Programme together with the Information Bulletin.  

The Chairman of the JSWP advised that the Audit Commission in its report to MSDC had requested that a formal value for money review be carried out on CSD.  He stated that MSDC was of the opinion that the JSWP was the most appropriate body to carry out this work and he suggested that the following items should be considered as part of a formal evaluation.

1. Had the Councils’ objectives for joining the Strategic Technological Partnership been met?

2. Had the upfront investment from BT delivered specific quantifiable efficiencies?

3. Had Customer service had improved since the formation of CSD?

4. Was there auditable evidence available to demonstrate the above for the purpose of external audit and inspection?

Decision: The Joint Scrutiny Working Party agreed that its Chairman and Vice Chairman meet with officers to discuss the most appropriate way to move forward with the review requested by the Audit Commission:

Reason for decision: The JSWP was of the opinion that further discussion should take place outside of the meeting.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 12.07 pm
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